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Council 
 
31 January 2019 

Agenda Item 61 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

 
WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC  
 
A period of not more than fifteen minutes shall be allowed for questions submitted by 
a member of the public who either lives or works in the area of the authority at each 
ordinary meeting of the Council. 
 
Every question shall be put and answered without discussion, but the person to 
whom a question has been put may decline to answer.  The person who asked the 
question may ask one relevant supplementary question, which shall be put and 
answered without discussion. 
 
The following written questions have been received from members of the public. 
 
 
1. QUESTION From: Christopher Hawtree 

 
Would Councillor Daniel please tell us how many visits have been made to the 
housebound by the Library service in the past three months? 

 
Councillor Daniel, Chair of the Neighbourhoods, Inclusion, Communities & 
Equalities Committee will reply. 

 
 
2. QUESTION From: Nigel Furness 
  

Earlier this month, Councillor Mitchell, a Cityclean employee claimed in The 
Argus that Veolia were needlessly incinerating vast quantities of recyclable 
materials because they simply couldn't cope with the volume. Veolia and the 
Council flatly denied this. Who is telling the truth? 

 
 Councillor Mitchell, Chair of the Environment, Transport & Sustainability 

Committee will reply. 
 
 

3. QUESTION From: Carl Taylor 
 
 Given the recent scandal with Veolia refusing to take supposed contaminated 

recycling and refusing to change the contract, would it not be in the best interest 
of our citizens and the local environment to cancel our contract with Veolia with 
the utmost haste? 

  
 Councillor Mitchell, Chair of the Environment, Transport & Sustainability 

Committee will reply. 
 
 
4. QUESTION From: Sheila Rimmer 

As per the actions agreed from the motion regarding the Brighton Hospital 
General Site in July 2018:  
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Can the council provide the following a report for Housing & New Homes 
Committee detailing the availability of land at the site and the most appropriate 
ways in which to develop it and a copy of the reply to the Chief Executive from 
partners at Sussex Community NHS Trust, to his communication of the will of 
the Council expressed in the Notice of Motion, so that all parties can conduct 
negotiations with this in mind? 

 
 Councillor Meadows, Chair of the Housing & New Homes Committee will 

reply. 
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Council 
 
31 January 2019 

Agenda Item 62 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

 
DEPUTATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC 
 
A period of not more than fifteen minutes shall be allowed at each ordinary meeting of the 
Council for the hearing of deputations from members of the public.  Each deputation may be 
heard for a maximum of five minutes following which one Member of the Council, nominated 
by the Mayor, may speak in response.  It shall then be moved by the Mayor and voted on 
without discussion that the deputation be thanked for attending and its subject matter noted. 
 
Notification of three Deputations has been received. The spokesperson is entitled to speak for 
5 minutes. 
 
(1) Deputation concerning Parking Restrictions within Westbourne Ward 

 
 Spokesperson Mr Ivan Lyons 
 
 Supported by: 

Ivan & Nina Lyons  
Tony & Patricia Mernagh-Thompson  
Lucy & Adrian Egan 
Louise Thomas 
John & Julia Riches  
Martin & Helen Green 
Sarah & Matt Warren 

 
Ward affected: Westbourne 

 
Councillor Mitchell, Chair of the Environment, Transport & Sustainability Committee will 
reply. 

 
(2) Deputation concerning Climate Change 

 
 Spokesperson Claudia Fisher Representing Extinction Rebellion Brighton (Brighton 

resident and mother of five) 
 
 Supported by: 

Paul Gape 
Alison Plaumer 
Daniel Fitzpatrick 
Alice Doyle 
Martin Osborne 
 
Ward affected: All 

 
Councillor Mitchell, Chair of the Environment, Transport & Sustainability Committee will 
reply. 
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Council 
 
18 October 2018 

Agenda Item 62 (1) 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

 
(1) Deputation concerning Parking Restrictions within Westbourne Ward 
  

Thank you for the opportunity to speak to you today. 
 

1. Overview of the issue – Since the light touch parking scheme started in Est West 
Hove in March 2018 in Zone L, residents in Zone W (particularly in the eastern end) 
have found a large increase in parkers. 

 
2. Residents have been mentioning the increasing problem on social media.  

Separately, residents have been complaining about the issue to Cllr Denise Cobb 
and Ivan Lyons & Charlie Nicholls (Westbourne Conservative Candidates).  As a 
result an on-line survey for residents to express their views & opinions; together with 
a leaflet drop for those to complete (as an alternative).  This was delivered to all 
residents in the above roads (Zone W) & Modena Rd (Zone R). 

 
3. Feedback from residents in the above roads: 
 

a. 62% of residents would like to see a change in the parking arrangements; 
b. 52% of residents would like these roads to adopt Zone R restrictions 
c. 56% of residents feel if nothing is done the parking problem will worsen; 
d. 55% of residents feel let down by the Council in not making efforts in seeking 

their views; 
e. 41% of respondents (48 households) live within Lawrence Rd. 

119 survey responses, Supplementary information enclosed (as at 10/1/19) 
 
4. Request – the main area of concern if for Lawrence Rd residents where drivers 

appear to shuffle vehicles to this road in the afternoon or at other times when there 
are parking restrictions (west).  Residents are requesting that the council reviews 
the parking restrictions in this road – the preference being a Zone R situation (non 

light touch) – permit holders & pay & display only.  60% of Lawrence Rd responses 
request this & 64% of Raphael Rd. 

 
Spokesperson Ivan Lyons 
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Council 
 
18 October 2018 

Agenda Item 62 (2) 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

 

 
(2) Deputation concerning Climate Change - Spokesperson Claudia Fisher  
 

All over the world, the climate is changing. Published towards the end of last year, the World 
Meteorological Organisation’s report said that 2018 was on course to be the fourth warmest 
on record.i The global average temperature for the first 10 months of 2018 was nearly 1C 
above the levels between 1850-1900. The WMO’s State of the Climate report confirms that 
the 20 warmest years on record have been in the past 22 years, with the 2015-2018 making 
up the top four. If the trend continues, the WMO says temperatures may rise by 3-5C by the 
year 2100. WMO Deputy Secretary-General Elena Manaenkova explains: 
 

Every fraction of a degree of warming makes a difference to human health and access to food 
and fresh water, to the extinction of animals and plants, to the survival of coral reefs and 
marine life. It makes a difference to economic productivity, food security, and to the resilience 
of our infrastructure and cities. It makes a difference to the speed of glacier melt and water 
supplies […]. Every extra bit matters. 
 

In Australia last month, extreme heat killed 23,000 of flying foxes in a matter of days. We are 
experiencing the largest period of species extinction in the last 60 million years. As well as 
biodiversity and the ecosystem, humans will suffer too. You will be aware of the devastating 
fires in Greece and California last year, the floods in Kerala and Japan. Millions were 
affected, hundreds lost their lives; homes and livelihoods were destroyed.  
But climate disaster it is not just far away in distant lands, but right here. Here - on our 
Brighton and Hove doorsteps, quite literally! With polar ice caps melting at an alarming rate 
and the sea levels rising it is likely that, if temperatures are allowed to rise more than 1.5C 
above pre-industrial levels, parts of Brighton and Hove will be permanently under water, in 
only a few years. 
The unrest and uncertainty of a no-deal Brexit are nothing in comparison to what society will 
have to deal with in the face of runaway climate change.ii  Mass migration, unmanageable 
demands on the NHS, economic uncertainty; it is your public duty to protect citizens from this 
type of scenario. iii 
According to the UN IPCC’s October 2018 report we only have 11 years before the 1.5C 
‘guard rail’ is exceeded. If warming increased to 2C or more the consequences for future 
generations of Brighton and Hove will be dire on so many levels.iv 
If this has convinced you that we are on the brink of climate disaster, then supporting the 
climate emergency resolution in Brighton & Hove is the right thing to do right. Of course, as 
individual residents we can all do our bit; we can choose to line-dry clothes, install solar 
panels, swap to electric cars, eat less meat, use green energy and so on. But that is simply 
not enough.  
Globally governments need to act, and to act fast. It is their duty to take measures that 
citizens cannot, that is why individual councils declaring a climate emergency is so powerful. 
So far, along with BHCC, several councils have taken this brave step and many more are in 
discussion about doing so in 2019. Our forward-thinking city should be at the forefront of this 
movement.v 
XR’s mission is to put pressure on the UK Government to declare a climate emergency. Once 
the majority of councils across the UK have taken this step, the UK Government cannot stand 
back and do little, as they are now. They will have to act to save us all. 
We trust the council will make the bold move of actioning and ensuring proper funding for this 
proposal, with the aim of reducing its carbon emissions to zero at the heart of everything done 
in BHCC’s name. In the words of the World Meteorological Organisation’s Secretary-General 
Petteri Taalas ‘we are the first generation to fully understand climate change and the last 
generation to be able to do something about it’.  
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EXTINCTION REBELLION BRIGHTON 
ORDINARY PEOPLE WHO WANT TO ENSURE A WORLD FIT FOR GENERATIONS TO COME 

Supporting facts and figures 
 

‘We are not on track to meet climate change targets and rein in temperature increases,’ said WMO 
Secretary-General Petteri Taalas. ‘Greenhouse gas concentrations are once again at record levels 
and if the current trend continues we may see temperature increases 3-5C by the end of the century,’ 
he said. UN Secretary General Antonio Guterres adds: ‘Climate change is a global issue, we are all 
failing’. The WMO report says that for the most recent decade, 2009-2018, the average temperature 
increase was 0.93C above the pre-industrial baseline which is defined as being between 1850-1900. 
For the past five years, the average was 1.04C.  

 

Furthermore, the UN IPPC’s dramatic October 2018 report on keeping global temperatures under 
1.5C, says the world is now completely off track, heading instead towards 3C. vi Keeping to the 
preferred target of 1.5C above pre-industrial levels will mean ‘rapid, far-reaching and unprecedented 
changes in all aspects of society’. It will be hugely expensive - but the window of opportunity remains 
open. There are some key messages that come through loud and clear.  

 

‘The first is that limiting warming to 1.5C brings a lot of benefits compared with limiting it to two 
degrees. It really reduces the impacts of climate change in very important ways,’ said Prof Jim Skea, 
IPCC co-chair. ‘The second is the unprecedented nature of the changes that are required if we are 
to limit warming to 1.5C - changes to energy systems, changes to the way we manage land, changes 
to the way we move around with transportation.’  

 

We used to think if we could keep warming below two degrees this century, then the changes we 
would experience would be manageable. Not any more. This new study says that going past 
1.5C is dicing with the planet's liveability. And the 1.5C temperature "guard rail" could be 
exceeded in just 12 years, in 2030. We can stay below it - but it will require urgent, large-scale 
changes from governments and individuals.  
 

 

The IPCC report says there must be rapid and significant changes in four big global systems: 
energy • land use • cities • industry 
 
 

Five steps to 1.5C 

1. Global emissions of CO2 need to decline by 45% from 2010 levels by 2030 
2. Renewables are estimated to provide up to 85% of global electricity by 2050 
3. Coal is expected to reduce to close to zero 
4. Up to seven million sq km of land will be needed for energy crops (a bit less than the size of 

Australia) 
5. Global net zero emissions by 2050 

‘There are costs and benefits you have to weigh up,’ said Dr Stephen Cornelius, a former UK IPCC 
negotiator now with WWF. He says making big emissions cuts in the short term will cost money but 
be cheaper than paying for carbon dioxide removal later this century. ‘The report also talks about 
the benefits as there is higher economic growth at 1.5 degrees than there is at 2C and you don't 
have the higher risk of catastrophic impacts at 1.5 that you do at two.’ The researchers say that if 
we fail to keep temperature rises below 1.5C, we are in for some significant and dangerous changes 
to our world.  

 

Coral reefs would be essentially 100% wiped out at two degrees of warming. Global sea-level will 
rise about 10cm (4in) more if we let warming go to 2C. That may not sound like much but keeping 
to 1.5C means that 10 million fewer people would be exposed to the risks of flooding. There are also 
significant impacts on ocean temperatures and acidity, and the ability to grow crops such as rice, 
maize and wheat. 

2 15



EXTINCTION REBELLION BRIGHTON 
ORDINARY PEOPLE WHO WANT TO ENSURE A WORLD FIT FOR GENERATIONS TO COME 

‘We are already in the danger zone at one degree of warming,’ said Kaisa Kosonen, from 
Greenpeace. ‘Both poles are melting at an accelerated rate; ancient trees that have been there for 
hundreds of years are suddenly dying; and the summer we've just experienced - basically, the whole 
world was on fire.’
The countdown to the worst of global warming seems to have accelerated. Seriously damaging 
impacts are no longer on a distant horizon later this century but within a timeframe that appears 
uncomfortably close. By the same token, the report's "pathways" for keeping a lid on temperatures 
all mean that hard decisions cannot be delayed: 

§ a shift away from fossil fuels by mid-century
§ coal phased out far sooner than previously suggested
§ vast tracts of land given over to forests

Ultimately, politicians will face a difficult choice: persuade their voters that the revolutionary 
change outlined in the report is urgently needed or ignore it and say the scientists have got 
it wrong. The report says if the nations of the world don't act soon, they will have to rely even more 
on unproven technologies to take carbon out of the air - an expensive and uncertain road. 

‘They really need to start work immediately. The report is clear that if governments just fulfil the 
pledges they made in the Paris agreement for 2030, it is not good enough. It will make it very difficult 
to consider global warming of 1.5C,’ said Prof Jim Skea.’If they read the report and decide to 
increase their ambitions and act more immediately, then 1.5C stays within reach - that's the nature 
of the choice they face.’

‘This is the moment where we need to decide’ said Kaisa Kosonen of Greenpeace. ‘We want 
to move to clean energy, sustainable lifestyles. We want to protect our forests and species. 
This is the moment that we will remember; this is the year when the turning point 
happened.’vii

 

i ‘WMO Statement on The State of The Global Climate’, World Meteorological Organization, 2018 <https://public.wmo.int/en/our-
mandate/climate/wmo-statement-state-of-global-climate> [Accessed 24 January 2019]. 
ii ‘Ipsos MORI Issues Index: 2018 In Review’, 2019 <https://www.ipsos.com/ipsos-mori/en-uk/ipsos-mori-issues-index-2018-review> 
[Accessed 24 January 2019]. 
iii ‘Climate Change And Health’, Who.Int, 2018 <https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/climate-change-and-health> 
[Accessed 24 January 2019].;  
iv Matt McGrath, ‘Final Call To Halt “Climate Catastrophe”’, BBC News, 2018 <https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/science-environment-
45775309> [Accessed 24 January 2019]. 
v Declare A Climate Emergency, 2019 <https://climateemergency.uk/> [Accessed 24 January 2019]. 
vi ‘Global Warming of 1.5 ºC —', Ipcc.Ch, 2018 <https://www.ipcc.ch/sr15/> [Accessed 24 January 2019]. 
vii McGrath, ‘Final Call To Halt “Climate Catastrophe”’, BBC News, 2018 [Accessed 24 January 2019]. 
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Council 
 
31 January 2019 

Agenda Item 63 (1) 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

Council 31.01.19  Status: Proposed amendment 

 
COMMIT BRIGHTON AND HOVE TO ZERO CARBON EMISSIONS BY 2030 

 
PETITION FOR DEBATE 

 
GREEN GROUP AMENDMENT 

 
 
To add additional recommendations 2.2 and 2.3 as shown in bold italics below: 

 
 

2.1 That the petition is noted and referred to the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee for consideration at its meeting on the 19th March 
2019. 
 

2.2 That the council seek to publicise this council's recognition of climate 
and biodiversity emergencies (as agreed unanimously at a meeting of Full 
Council, December 2018) as follows:  
 
1)  To request a brief report from the Chief Executive outlining low-cost 

measures the Communications team could organise to publicise the 
‘Climate Emergency’ declaration agreed by this Council; 

 
2)  To request the placement of an online banner on the home page of the 

BHCC website 'Unanimous ambition of this Council: zero carbon by 
2030'  
 

2.3   To request that the Chief Executive promote this petition on climate and 
biodiversity and the ambition of this Council to achieve carbon neutral 
status by 2030 to partner organisations, including: the Greater Brighton 
Economic Board, the Transport for the South East partnership, the SE7 
group, ORBIS, CCG and other similar bodies. 

 
 
Proposed by: Cllr Sykes   Seconded by: Cllr Gibson  
 
 

Recommendation if carried to read: 

2.1 That the petition is noted and referred to the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee for consideration at its meeting on the 19th March 
2019. 
 

2.2 That the council seek to publicise this council's recognition of climate and 
biodiversity emergencies (as agreed unanimously at a meeting of Full Council, 
December 2018) as follows:  
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Council 31.01.19  Status: Proposed amendment 

1)  To request a brief report from the Chief Executive outlining low-cost 
measures the Communications team could organise to publicise the 
‘Climate Emergency’ declaration agreed by this Council; 

 
2)  To request the placement of an online banner on the home page of the 

BHCC website 'Unanimous ambition of this Council: zero carbon by 2030'  
 

2.3   To request that the Chief Executive promote this petition on climate and 
biodiversity and the ambition of this Council to achieve carbon neutral status by 
2030 to partner organisations, including: the Greater Brighton Economic Board, 
the Transport for the South East partnership, the SE7 group, ORBIS, CCG and 
other similar bodies. 
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Council 
 
31 January 2019 

Agenda Item 63 (2) 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

Council 31.01.19  Status: Proposed amendment 

 
STOP ZIPPOS CIRCUS FROM RETURNING TO BRIGHTON AND HOVE TO 

EXPLOIT ANIMALS FOR ENTERTAINMENT 
 

PETITION FOR DEBATE 
 

GREEN GROUP AMENDMENT 

 
 
To add additional recommendation 2.2 shown in bold italics below: 

 
 

2.1 That the petition is noted and referred to the Tourism, Development & Culture 
Committee for consideration at its meeting on the 7th March 2019. 

 
2.2   That the Tourism, Development & Culture Committee be requested to 

commission a report outlining: 
 

 A review and update of the council’s animal welfare charter to reflect 
the intent of this petition which would adhere to the principle in ‘R v 
Somerset County Council Ex parte Fewings [1995]’, that in order that 
land used for circuses in the city should provide benefit and 
improvement, Brighton and Hove should not host animals in circuses 
- as expressed in two very well-signed petitions and a previous 
unanimous vote of full council. 
 
 

Proposed by: Cllr Mac Cafferty    Seconded by: Cllr Druitt  

 

Recommendations to read if carried: 

2.2 That the petition is noted and referred to the Tourism, Development & Culture 
Committee for consideration at its meeting on the 7th March 2019. 

 
2.2   That the Tourism, Development & Culture Committee be requested to 

commission a report outlining: 

 A review and update of the council’s animal welfare charter to reflect the 
intent of this petition which would adhere to the principle in ‘R v Somerset 
County Council Ex parte Fewings [1995]’, that in order that land used for 
circuses in the city should provide benefit and improvement, Brighton and 
Hove should not host animals in circuses - as expressed in two very well-
signed petitions and a previous unanimous vote of full council. 
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Council 
 
31 January 2019 

Agenda Item 63 (3) 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

Council 31.01.19  Status: Proposed amendment 

 
MAKE BRIGHTON AND HOVE EVENTS PLASTIC FREE 

 
PETITION FOR DEBATE 

 
GREEN GROUP AMENDMENT 

 
 
To add additional recommendations 2.2 and 2.3 as shown in bold italics below: 
 

 
2.1 That the petition is noted and referred to the Tourism, Development & Culture 

Committee for consideration at its meeting on the 7th March 2019;  

 
2.2  That, in addition to the referral of this petition to the March meeting, to 

request that the Tourism, Development & Culture Committee 
commissions a further report before the end of September 2019, 
containing outline proposals and costings for the following: 

 

- The introduction of an Environmental Impact Charge levied by the 

Council on event organisers to directly mitigate against any long 

term environmental or ecological damage; 

 

- The provision of infrastructure aimed at reducing waste and the 

usage of plastics at events (e.g. water-fountains or properly 

signposted standpipes), and improved recycling facilities; 

 

- The employment of an additional Officer in the Sustainability Team; 

working specifically on achieving the timetables outlined here and 

bringing in best practice, such as the management of waste at 

Latitude Festival in collaboration with Greenpeace, and other 

measures as set out in the Dec 2018 Notice of Motion on ‘Climate and 

Biodiversity Emergencies’ and 

 

2.3 That the report in 2.2 above should further explore: 

- Options to improve partnership working between the Council, event 

organisers, and local campaign groups, regarding plastic and waste 

reduction 

 

- Additional work with partners to ensure better public transport links 

for all events, encouraging low-emission travel. 

 
Proposed by: Cllr Littman  Seconded by: Cllr Greenbaum  
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Council 31.01.19  Status: Proposed amendment 

Recommendations to read if carried: 

2.1 That the petition is noted and referred to the Tourism, Development & 
Culture Committee for consideration at its meeting on the 7th March 
2019; 

 
2.2  That, in addition to the referral of this petition to the March meeting, to 

request that a further report be received by Tourism, Development & 
Culture Committee before the end of September 2019, containing outline 
proposals and costings for the following: 

 

- The introduction of an Environmental Impact Charge levied by the 
Council on event organisers to directly mitigate against any long 
term environmental or ecological damage; 
 

- The provision of infrastructure aimed at reducing waste and the 
usage of plastics at events (e.g. water-fountains or properly 
signposted standpipes), and improved recycling facilities; 
 

- The employment of an additional Officer in the Sustainability Team; 
working specifically on achieving the timetables outlined here and 
bringing in best practice, such as the management of waste at 
Latitude Festival in collaboration with Greenpeace, and other 
measures as set out in the Dec 2018 Notice of Motion on ‘Climate 
and Biodiversity Emergencies’ and 
 

2.3 That the report in 2.2 above should further explore: 

- Options to improve partnership working between the Council, event 
organisers, and local campaign groups, regarding plastic and waste 
reduction 
 

- Additional work with partners to ensure better public transport links 
for all events, encouraging low-emission travel. 
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WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS  
 
The following questions have been received from Councillors and will be taken as 
read along with the written answer as detailed below: 
 
(1) Councillor: Janio 

 
In 2017, Brighton and Hove City Council removed ‘The Coal Yard adjacent to 
Sackville Trading Estate’ from the East Sussex, South Downs and Brighton & 
Hove Waste and Minerals Sites Plan.  Why did the Labour Administration not 
attempt to remove Hangleton Bottom from the plan, and do the Labour 
administration have any plans to remove it at the earliest opportunity? 
 
Reply from Councillor Mitchell, Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
 
The City council is required to prepare a plan and identify sites to meet the 
waste management needs of the city. In response to this the Waste and Mineral 
Sites Plan was prepared with our partners, East Sussex County Council and the 
South Downs National Park Authority, and adopted in February 2017. It covers 
the period to 2026.  
 
The Sackville Coal Yard site was removed from the Plan during preparation 
following public consultation which indicated there was little prospect of the site 
being delivered for waste management use. Evidence was provided to 
demonstrate that it would not come forward for waste use – which means it 
would fail the tests for a site allocation.  
 
Hangleton Bottom is now the only undeveloped, safeguarded site for waste 
management use within the administrative area of Brighton & Hove. The 
retention and inclusion of the site within the Plan was considered important to 
meet the future waste management needs of the Plan area. A number of other 
safeguarded sites are located in East Sussex, and as the largest urban area 
within the Plan area, it is important that Brighton & Hove makes a contribution 
towards meeting site allocation requirements. During the examination process 
the allocation of the site was found to be ‘sound’ by the examining Inspector. 
  

(2) Councillor Mac Cafferty 
  

An astonishing 1 in 6 people in the city wait a whole week to see their GP with 
too many waiting longer; 10 GP surgeries in Brighton and Hove have now 
closed in the last couple of years. What representation has the Administration 
made about this intolerable situation to the Clinical Commissioning Group and 
when are these waiting figures going to decrease? 
 
Reply from Councillor Barford – Chair of the Health & Wellbeing Board 
 
The Administration and senior officers continue to work closely with the CCG 
through the Health and Wellbeing Board to ensure a joined up approach to 
providing effective health and care services to local people, raising any 
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concerns at CCG local and alliance level as well as nationally through bodies 
such as NHS England, the Local Government Association and government 
departments.  

 
We understand that effort is made by the CCG to support GPs in the city.   

 
We know from the most recent national GP survey that Brighton patients are 
more likely to be happy with their GP appointment times and satisfied with the 
type of appointment offered than the national average.  But General Practice 
services across the city are facing the same pressures that are being reported 
across England. As a statutory public body, the CCG work within the current 
policy and framework set out by NHS England and will continue to do so to 
ensure patients receive on going GP services. 

 
The CCG has put extensive measures in place to support GPs in the city, 
including financial and educational support to help them run their surgeries 
more effectively and efficiently to free up doctors to provide more care for 
patients - one surgery saved the equivalent of seven weeks of consultation time 
per year through a change in repeat prescription process we identified. 

 
A key area of CCG plans to improve health and social care across the city is to 
make sure general practice is more sustainable, more resilient and works 
efficiently and effectively for many years ahead. This has and will include 
integrating some services, with other clinical specialists like pharmacists better 
supporting GPs, and helping GPs work more collaboratively together.  There 
are also a number of specific schemes such as GP retention packages as well 
as oversees recruitment that the CCG is implementing as part of its workforce 
strategy. 

 
The CCG states that it is committed to ensuring local people have access to GP 
appointments. Availability is monitored through national mandated indicators, 
such as Bi-Annual Extended Access Data Collection, and has successfully 
rolled out an additional 2600 ‘Improved Access’ appointments a month across 
the city so that all patients can access evening and weekend appointments. 
 

(3) Councillor Mac Cafferty 
 
The Association of Directors of Adult Social Services described this year’s 
proposed government funding settlement for adult social care as “both 
inadequate and temporary.”  How is the Administration lobbying government for 
adequate long-term funding for adult social care? 

 
Reply from Councillor Barford, Chair of the Health & Wellbeing Board 
 
Thank you for the question. Certainly I would agree that this year’s government 
funding settlement for adult social care has been very challenging in the face of 
increasing demand and complexity. This administration has contributed to the 
government’s Green Paper consultation and continues to lobby for change 
through the Local Government Association and the Sustainability and 
Transformation Partnership, as well as directly through political means. 
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Our council’s senior officers continue to lobby central government, coordinated 
through the Local Government Association, with the support of the Association 
of Directors and Adult Social Services. We await with keen interest the content 
of the further delayed Green Paper which we hope will introduce realistic and 
timely proposals for the adequate long term funding of adult social care in 
Brighton and Hove. 
 

(4) Councillor Mac Cafferty 
 
As ownership figures for electric vehicles continue to rise in the city what work is 
being done to ensure that the location of charge points does not take valuable 
pedestrian space?  This could include for e.g.: designs which are integrated into 
a street lamp column or are attached to it; and installing build-outs where 
footway widths are not sufficient. 
 
Reply from Councillor Mitchell, Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
 
At present when installing any street furniture officers assess the footway and 
ensure wherever possible that we follow specific national guidance on footway 
widths. However as much of our road and footway network in the City pre-dates 
modern design standards and some of our footways fall below the guidance 
widths, however where this is the case other suitable locations for street 
furniture and EV infrastructure are found where practicable. 
  
Additional measures such as build outs, footway widening and on-carriageway 
infrastructure protected by bollards, do come at a cost so where possible we do 
look to use existing footway areas with adequate width.  EV infrastructure is 
installed to the front of the footways to avoid trip hazards associated with 
cables, and care is taken on their proximity to nearby street furniture to ensure 
that chargers do not affect wheelchair / pram access. 
 
Our current rollout of EV chargers will be installed within lamp columns to 
further reduce obstruction and street clutter.  
 

(5) Councillor Mac Cafferty 
 

 In a Yougov ClientEarth poll* from August 2018, two thirds are in favour of 
breaking up the Big Six’s share of the energy market to favour smaller, cleaner, 
and locally owned energy systems. The poll also indicated that over 60% of 
U.K. households want to install solar plus storage solutions.  1 April marks the 
closure of the favourable feed-in tariff scheme to new applicants despite the 
large growth of sustainable energy achieved under the scheme.  What support 
is the Administration offering to the many local sustainable energy cooperatives 
to continue their valuable work? 

*https://www.documents.clientearth.org/wp-content/uploads/library/2018-08-20-
clientearths-climate-snapshot-coll-en.pdf 
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Reply from Councillor Mitchell, Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
 
The council recognises that the closure of the Feed-in-Tariff (FiT) scheme on 1 

April 2019 will make the installation of new solar PV more financially challenging 

and are working to address the challenges this brings to the city.  

  

We are a partner in the EU-funded Solarise project, which aims to understand 

how best Brighton & Hove and surrounding areas can continue to deploy solar 

technology without subsidy, including on our social housing assets, as we seek 

to deliver the benefits of solar technologies to the most vulnerable in the city. 

 

Community Energy Groups are one way of ensuring locally-owned assets 

contribute to the city’s energy supply. Since July, BHCC has been working with 

community groups and other organisations to increase the number of schools 

within the city that benefit from solar power. So far, ten schools have agreed to 

use the framework to install solar PV on their school, some of which have 

chosen to use community energy groups. In doing so, the schools will reduce 

their energy bills and carbon footprint, whilst keeping more money in the local 

economy.  

 

There is much more to the future of energy in city than installing more solar 

power and the council continues to engage in the energy sector in lots of ways, 

for example: 

 

 We host energy switching desks at our main office sites, including one by 

a community energy group earlier this month as part of Big Energy 

Saving Week 

 We have supported Sussex’s first local energy supplier, Your Energy 
Sussex since March 2018. A successful first year means that this energy 
supplier is now providing over 3600 domestic customers from across the 
region with local, renewable energy. All surplus income is reinvested into 
alleviating fuel poverty locally and in last week’s Which? Survey, our 
partner organisation delivering customer services, Robin Hood Energy, 
came 2nd out of 30 for customer satisfaction. 

 We are coordinating the development of the Greater Brighton Energy 

Plan, working with community energy groups, public and private sector 

organisations from across the region to develop an energy system fit for 

the future 

 With other local authorities across Sussex, we are also working to 

develop Retrofitworks. This is a project which has recently received 

funding to develop a multi-stakeholder co-operative, aimed at delivering 

high-quality retrofits at a fair price to both the able-to-pay market and the 

contractor, whilst ensuring that customers are supported throughout the 

process by trained Retrofit Coordinators.   
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(6) Councillor Mac Cafferty 

 
Across the entire council workforce, how many staff in which departments are 
currently engaged in a redundancy consultation process?  
 
Reply from Councillor Hamilton, Deputy Chair (Finance) of the Policy, 
Resources & Growth Committee 
 
Across the council there are currently four live consultations at this time.  These 
relate to: 
 
West Pier Hostel (Health & Adults Social Care). 
Libraries (Neighbourhoods, Communities & Housing). 
Regulatory Services (Neighbourhoods, Communities & Housing). 
Democratic Services (Strategy, Governance & Law). 
 
In total just under 200 staff are being consulted.  It is not possible to be certain, 
but management expect that the consultations will lead to under 10 staff leaving 
with voluntary severance agreements, and one staff member moving into the 
council’s redeployment process. 
 

(7) Councillor Sykes 
 
Libraries: Please can Councillor Daniel provide the current annual value of the 
Book Fund and how this has changed since 2010  In addition please can 
Councillor Daniel give the separate annual cost to the Council of the 
bibliographical services provided by Bertram’s and how this has changed if at all 
since 2010? 
 
Reply from Councillor Daniel, Chair of the Neighbourhoods, Inclusion, 
Communities & Equalities Committee 
 
The current value of the book fund is £643K. In 2010 the value was £672K and 
the value has changed in the intervening period in two ways: 
 

 There is an annual increase based on the Retail Price Index (RPI) 

 Savings were made from the book fund in 2016 and 2017 totalling £150K 
 
The annual cost of the bibliographic services provided by Bertram’s is currently 
£65K and this is a 13% reduction from the cost of £75K in 2010. 
Despite the overall fall in the value of the book fund of £29K between 2010 and 
now, the libraries service is procuring more items overall by modernising to offer 
electronic resources to customers in addition to standard stock: 
 

 In 2010 the libraries service procured 36,220 books, DVDs and CDs plus 
magazines and some on-line resources 

 In the last financial year the libraries service procured 38,462 books, DVDs 
and CDs in addition to building an offering of over 16,000 eBooks, 
eAudiobooks and eMagazines, and a number of on-line resources. 
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The advantage of offering eBooks, eAudiobooks and eMagazines is that they 
are available in all libraries and from home, and they do not attract any fines as 
they automatically delete themselves at the due date. Also they never get 
damaged thus saving costs to the council to replace damaged stock. 
 

(8) Councillor Sykes 
 
Waste and recycling: Please can Councillor Mitchell provide an annual figure (in 
kilogrammes) for Brighton and Hove per household domestic waste arisings (to 
the Energy Recovery Facility), domestic recycling (to the Hollingdean Materials 
Recovery Facility) and domestic garden waste (to Veolia’s composting facility) 
from 2010 to date? 
 
Reply from Councillor Mitchell, Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 

 
“We are awaiting further clarification from East Sussex County Council on a 
couple of points regarding the requested data, and so a response to this written 
question will be sent directly to Cllr Sykes as soon as possible.” 

 
(9) Councillor Druitt 

 
Impact of Brexit: 
On 21 July 2016 Councillor Deane and I submitted a Motion to Council which 
was passed on the impact of Brexit. The Motion requested that: 

-  the Chief Executive write to the Government’s new EU unit setting out 
concerns with the local impact of any loss of EU funding in research, higher 
education, infrastructure and community support, the value of free movement 
of people to Brighton & Hove's economy, as well as the impact on workers’ 
rights and the environment in Brighton and Hove if legal obligations and 
protections under EU law are weakened on leaving the EU; 

-  Officer reports be presented to future meetings of the relevant Committees 
setting out the likely impacts of Brexit, and recommendations on appropriate 
mitigation measures that could be taken within areas of each committee's 
portfolio; 

-  the Chief Executive ensure Brighton and Hove plays a full part in the national 
feedback process initiated by the LGA on the fallout of Brexit. 

The motion was passed but I haven’t seen officer reports of the kind described 
above presented to any committees I have been on, and I have never heard of 
the outcome of any actions taken by the Chief Executive as a result of this 
Motion.  Can I ask what has been done in response to this motion, which 
committees have received specific Brexit impact reports and what actions have 
been taken as a result to prepare the city in the eventuality that Brexit, in one 
form or other, actually happens? 
 
Reply from Councillor Yates, Leader of the Council 
 
I am sorry that no specific response to this motion had previously been 
forthcoming but will outline for you some of the work the Council has 
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undertaken since the Referendum result on 23 June 2016, including reporting to 
Committee. 
 
In July 2016 a letter was sent to the then Secretary of State for Exiting the EU 
with reference to your Notice of Motion but no response has been forthcoming.  
A copy is attached as an appendix to this response. 
 
Also in July 2016 the Chief Executive commissioned the then Policy Team to 
produce a report for ELT on potential implications of the UK’s withdrawal from 
the EU.  A ‘Leaving the EU Officer Working Group’ was formed with 
membership consisting of 20 officers from services across the organisation that 
were understood to be potentially impacted by Brexit. 
 
A high level report on potential impacts was produced for ELT and the Council’s 
Leadership in January 2017.  Action resulting from this report was for the Policy 
Team to continue to monitor developments and raise issues for senior officer 
attention as and when necessary, as official information was limited in detail. 
Early engagement and discussion had also taken place with partners through 
Brighton & Hove Connected: City Management Board to better understand their 
view and potential mitigations against Brexit impacts. 
 
During 2017/18 intelligence from across organisation service areas was shared 
for monitoring purposes by the PPS Team.  However, this intelligence was not 
vastly different to the initial report in January 2017. 
 
Consideration of the potential impacts of Brexit has continued across the 
organisation in a number of different ways, for example the development of the 
new Economic Strategy was informed by Brexit and attempts to ready us for a 
post-Brexit UK. 
 
In response to a Notice of Motion at October 2018 Full Council a report went to 
Policy, Resources & Growth Committee on 6th December 2018 outlining the 
potential impacts of Brexit on the council and the city and the Chief Executive’s 
correspondence with the Ministry for Housing, Communities and Local 
Government regarding Brexit.   Council agreed to recommendations in the 
report including the formation of a Member working group to ensure member 
oversight of the potential risks to the council and city and highlighted that 
strategic oversight was maintained by ELT with support from an officer working 
group. 
 
Our Brexit monitoring and planning is also continuing through external means 
such as the Sussex Resilience Forum.  We are also highlighting key issues and 
working on ways to mitigate certain impacts through the City Management 
Board, Coast to Capital, Greater Brighton Economic Board, SE7 and the LGA 
with lobbying opportunities to Government and emergency planning protocols 
under regular review. 
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(10) Councillor Druitt 
 
Making vacant council buildings available for use as homeless shelters: 

On the 26th January 2017 Councillor Gibson and I submitted a motion to 
Council asking that the Policy, Resources & Growth Committee commission 
and give consideration to an urgent report that would enable the City Council to: 

-  Make policy that allows for all vacant City Council buildings to be made freely 
available for use as temporary homeless shelters, to be run by community 
charity and voluntary organisations that are able and willing to do so; 

-  Publicises the availability of vacant City Council buildings to the voluntary 
and community sector, and calls for expressions of interest from the 
community to operate these spaces; 

-  Make preparations for this at the earliest possible time, given the onset of 
winter, and offers clear guidance frameworks and assistance to all interested 
groups, particularly with navigating any regulatory requirements; and 

-  Sets Terms of Reference for use of the spaces, conditions of use and clearly 
details the arrangements for reclaiming possession of the relevant premises 
when circumstances require it. 

We all know about the Brighton Centre Night Shelter that was set up in 
response to this Motion, and I am very grateful to the Administration and officers 
for making this happen – it has no doubt made a world of difference to those 
using it.  However, this Motion called specifically for vacant Council buildings to 
be made available to the community, that availability of buildings be publicised 
and that guidance was developed to facilitate the use of Council buildings for 
this purpose.  Given that this motion was passed can I ask what has been done 
to make this happen? 
 

Reply from Councillor Moonan, Lead Member for Rough Sleeping 
 
Following the notice of motion, we have looked at ways in which buildings can 
be used by community groups as ad hoc shelters. We know when we set up the 
winter night shelter in 2017, none of the empty buildings the council owned 
were suitable, and we ended up using the Brighton Centre, which was not an 
empty building. Indeed this year, we have procured a building to use for SWEP 
as none of the buildings the council had empty were suitable.  
  
If we are able to identify a building in the future, there are still many issues in 
relation to this. Firstly, we have few buildings which are empty for either the 
required amount of time to enable community groups to plan, raise funds and 
undertake the necessary work and obtain planning permission to use the 
building as a shelter. However, if a viable building is found in the future we 
would be happy to provide advice on how to navigate the necessary regulatory 
requirements. 
  
In addition, many of our buildings are in residential areas and we may need 
relevant committee agreement or would have to undertake resident consultation 
before we do this. This can be a challenge. 
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Where we have buildings which are awaiting works/demolition we are working 
to see how we can use them to assist the homeless community. We are 
currently working on such a building in Portslade, however the legal situation 
has been complex and this has slowed progress.  
 
We are also aware that just providing accommodation is not enough. We know 
that for service users support and treatment are as important as a building. It 
may be difficult for community groups to provide accommodation to people with 
challenging needs without the ability to provide appropriate support and there 
are often significant cost implications with this. Where councillors or residents 
have identified a building, we have carefully looked into how it may be used and 
we will continue to do this. 
 
I am pleased however with the work that the administration has done, opening 
the winter night shelter, the rough sleepers hub and the improved SWEP which 
has given shelter and support to a significant number of rough sleepers already 
this winter. 
 

(11) Councillor Druitt 
 
Cycling Strategy: 

On 20th July 2017 Councillor Littman and I submitted a Motion to Council to 
request that a report be brought to Environment, Transport & Sustainability 
Committee outlining options for implementing a specific and ambitious cycling 
strategy for Brighton and Hove, with information included that would help to: 

-  identify what progress has been made against the cycling goals of the Local 
Transport Plan, to encourage a healthy cycling culture whereby cycling is 
safe, easy and enjoyable; 

-  Explore options for the continued development of better cycling infrastructure 
such as the creation of a ‘Brighton and Hove Cycle network’ (modelled on the 
successful London Cycle Network) of joined up and marked routes, 
connecting sections of ‘stranded’ routes and improving the cycling 
experience across road junctions; 

-  Explore the funding options available (such as grants, Section 106 
agreements and the Community Infrastructure Levy) to support improved 
cycling infrastructure, more cycle parking and greater use of initiatives like 
personal travel planning, employee purchase schemes and rider and 
maintenance training; 

-  Facilitate greater engagement with residents and cycling groups in the city to 
ensure maximum support for a cycling strategy and to encourage the 
creation of political ‘Cycling Champions’ across all parties. 

The Motion was passed and I am aware that each political group has now has a 
Cycling Champion (or two in the case of the Green group). Can I ask whether a 
report such as the one described above was ever brought to the Environment, 
Transport & Sustainability Committee and whether we now have the ambitious 
strategy that was called for? And further to that, what cycling infrastructure and 
other measures have been developed as a result? 
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Reply from Councillor Mitchell, Chair of the Environment, Transport & 
Sustainability Committee 
 
I and Members of the ET&S Committee will recall the discussion of your Notice 
of Motion in March last year, and that the decision of the committee was to note 
it.   Therefore, that decision remains and to fulfil it a report will need to come 
back to the committee at some point.   This matter was also raised at Full 
Council in April last year in a public question.  The conclusion of those 
discussions remain the current situation - which is that officers are now scoping 
and developing a Local Cycling & Walking Infrastructure Plan (known as an L C 
WIP) in line with Government advice, within the time and resources currently 
available to them to do so given their other established commitments and 
priorities.  This will involve stakeholder engagement as part of the process and 
enable the council to take further steps towards identifying and prioritising the 
infrastructure that the city needs to improve its cycling network.  Subject to the 
availability of an appropriate level of resources to enable that work to reach an 
appropriate point when a decision will need to be made, I am sure that the ETS 
Committee members will welcome sight of a report on its agenda.   
 
In the meantime, a number of significant local and strategic projects are either 
being developed or underway that will deliver better facilities for existing cyclists 
and encourage others to cycle more often in a safer environment.  One of those 
schemes is Phase 1, 2 & 3 of Valley Gardens which includes a significant 
improvement to the north-south National Cycle Network connecting to the 
seafront.  Others include the expansion of the citywide BikeShare scheme and 
the Safer Routes to School scheme in the Hangleton area.  We also need to 
ensure that developers provide good quality infrastructure in their planning 
applications and I am pleased to see that the recently submitted development 
proposals for the Toad’s Hole Valley site include ideas for connecting the site 
with other parts of the cycling network in Hove to provide for, and encourage, a 
greater number of local cycling journeys into the city and the National Park. 
 
These and other schemes will make the option of cycling for shorter distances 
much more attractive for residents, and potentially enable some of those 
journeys to switch from the car, providing a bit more capacity on our roads for 
local trips that need to be made by car or longer distance trips made by people 
for work or leisure, whilst improving the health of those who choose to do so.   
 

(12) Councillor Gibson 
 
Please provide a table for each year starting  from 2011 up to 2018 with a row 
giving the numbers of rough sleepers  assessed  estimates and  another row for 
the number  found when counts were undertaken ( in March and November in 
these years). For years in which both a count and estimate were undertaken 
(2011,2013 and 2014) please provide the % that the count number is of  the 
estimate for that year and show how much more in % terms estimates have 
been compared to counts on average for all years in which both a count and 
estimate have been undertaken? 
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Reply from Councillor Moonan, Lead Member for Rough Sleeping 
 
Official rough sleeping count November 2018 
Brighton & Hove City Council moved to a rough sleeper count in 2018 following 
discussions with the MHCLG about the methodology used by other local 
authorities. The date for the count was agreed in October 2018 in collaboration 
with Worthing and East Sussex Councils.  
 
The official street count took place in the early hours of the morning on the 21st 
November 2018.  The whole city was split into 13 patches to be covered. Each 
patch was allocated an experienced member of outreach staff and at least one 
volunteer.  This count process was independently verified by Homeless Link 
(the organisation commissioned by the government to oversee correct 
practice).  The Brighton Centre night shelter was not open at the time of the 
count, although the churches night shelter was. Any people supported off the 
streets due to the weather on the night of the count were added into the final 
count number. 
 
The total number of rough sleepers found sleeping rough on that one night was 
64.   
 
The street count undertaken in November 2018 is not directly comparable to the 
estimate undertaken in 2017 because the methodology used is different.  Both 
methods are equally valid and were independently verified by Homeless Link 
who sent a representative to both the count in 2018 and the estimate in 2017.  
The numbers of rough sleepers recorded since 2010 have increased very 
significantly in Brighton and Hove and around the country.  But recent local data 
demonstrates that the numbers of rough sleepers is now reducing, thanks in 
part to additional funding which has provided 20 new units of accommodation 
and a 17 space hub since September 2018.  However, flow onto the streets 
remains high with 48 new rough sleepers being identified in the month the count 
took place.  Data from the councils B’think system shows that the street 
outreach service engaged with 74 individual rough sleepers during the week of 
the street count. 

 

November  Rough sleeper 
Count verified by 
Homeless Link  

2010 14 

2011 36 

2012 43 

2013 50 

2014 41 

2015  

2016  

2017  

2018 64 
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November Rough Sleeper 
Estimate verified 
by Homeless  
Link 

2010  

2011  

2012  

2013  

2014  

2015 78 

2016 144 

2017 178 

 
 

(13) Councillor Gibson 
 
How many properties have been sold under the Right to Buy between 1st April 
2018 and 22nd January 2019? 
 
Reply from Councillor Meadows, Chair of the Housing & New Homes 
Committee 
 
Right to buy sales figures are usually recorded quarterly.  At the end of Quarter 
3 (31 December) 42 properties had been sold.  In the first few days of Quarter 4 
(ie up to 22 January) a further 3 properties have been sold.  Therefore a total of 
45 properties have been sold under the Right to Buy between 1st April 2018 and 
22nd January 2019. 
 

(14) Councillor Gibson 
 
Please provide a table for each year from 2011/12 up till 2017/18 showing the 
expenditure per property on HRA properties for each of the following areas: 

- Responsive repairs, 
- Cyclical maintenance and voids 

- Major (capital) repairs 
- Total expenditure on all repairs maintenance and major repairs 
- Housing management 
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Reply from Councillor Meadows, Chair of the Housing & New Homes 
Committee 

   
We did not take part in the 2012/13 Housemark benchmarking, so this data is not 
available.  

 
(15) Councillor Gibson 

 
What was the average number of people rough sleepers housed per night in 
December 2018 and in January up to 22nd 2019 in 

- Council night shelter (Brighton centre) 
-  Rough sleeper hub 
- Churches night shelter 
- Severe Weather Emergency Provision (SWEP) for the nights it was open 
 
Reply from Councillor Moonan, Lead Member for Rough Sleeping 
 
The Night shelter has a capacity of 30 and the hub has a capacity of 17.  The 
spaces in these services are all allocated, however not all individuals who have 
been offered a space will attend. Every effort is made to encourage people to 
take up the space they have been offered however if they do not, the space will 
be reallocated to another person. SWEP’s capacity is unlimited. 
 
Excluding the Churches Night Shelter which has a maximum capacity of 15 
people: 
 

 The average number of attendees for The hub was 13 

 The average number for the Night Shelter was 19 

 The average number for SWEP for when it was open was 17. 
 
The maximum number of attendees across all three services (when SWEP was 
open) was 56 (09/01) 

 

See table below: 
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Where data for any date was not available at the time of writing, numbers were 
estimated based on the lower number of the preceding or following night. 

 
(16) Councillor Gibson 

 
Following the unanimous motion passed on the 14th of December 2017 (and 
supported by Housing Committee in January 2018) calling  for business case 
investigations into the spend to save benefits for the council that can flow from 
providing short term homeless accommodation in-house and given that: 

-  such a purchase offers the opportunity to the council to obtain a capital asset 
and receive the benefit income currently being paid (predominantly) to private 
landlords,  

-  also net spending on temporary accommodation continues to increase 
(draining current council  budgets); 

Can we be assured that the long anticipated business case will be provided 
back to committee before April 2019? 
 
Reply from Councillor Meadows, Chair of the Housing & New Homes 
Committee 
 
It is envisaged that a report will be brought to the June 2019 meeting of H&NH 
Committee due to the complexity of the business case and therefore officers will 
require sufficient time to assess the costs, risks and benefits of operating this 
service in-house.   
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(17) Councillor Gibson 
 
The answer to the breakdown of temporary accommodation (Dec 2018 Full 
council) states that there are 441 households housed in temporary 
accommodation with seaside homes on 31st March 2018, since the council 
nominates to all Seaside’s leased 499 homes, what was the use of the put to 
the other 58 properties by the council? 
 
Reply from Councillor Meadows, Chair of the Housing & New Homes 
Committee 
 
It is difficult to provide historic data as our IT system will defer to a current 
snapshot. Currently we have 431 Statutory Homeless households  and 49 
Children’s Services or Adult Social care households who are accommodated 
under a Service Level Agreement. We currently have 19 Void properties that 
are in the process of being made ready to re-let.  We have relatively high 
turnover as we are moving households on to permanent accommodation. 
 

(18) Councillor Gibson 
 
(As requested previously) For the table provided at Decembers 2018 council 
meeting providing numbers of special conditions applied to the licence 
applications for the Lewes road additional HMO licensing scheme where  90% 
of the conditions were satisfied overall, please can the number (and %) be 
provided showing how many of each of the special conditions were met 
enabling the total of 90% to be calculated? 
 
Reply from Councillor Meadows, Chair of the Housing & New Homes 
Committee 
 
The Lewes Road additional licensing scheme covering smaller HMOs in 5 
Lewes Road wards only operated for five years and came to an end at midnight 
on 4 November 2017. 
  
Designation of our new city wide additional licensing scheme covering smaller 
HMOs of two or more storeys occupied by three or more people has been 
effective since 1 March 2018 and will last for five years.  Since commencement 
of the current scheme, as of 20 December 2018, we have received 1,771 
applications and issued 1,155 draft licenses and 844 full licenses.  We are 
currently commencing compilation of reports on conditions met, albeit the 
scheme is less than a year old.    
  
We are no longer able to run reports on the former Lewes Road scheme but 
can confirm that a total of 1,981 HMO Additional Licences were served between 
5 November 2012 to 4 November 2017 in the Lewes Road Scheme.  Of those 
1,981 properties, 90% of the conditions were met which means 1,783 properties 
complied with the conditions. 
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Some of the Frequently applied conditions to 1,981 HMO Additional Licenced 
Properties were: 
 

Structural Fire Works 1,725 87.07% 

Fire Alarms 1,832 92.47% 

Other fire works 1,669 84.25% 

Management Repairs 1,598 80.66% 

Loft insulation  1,140 57.54% 

Ventilation 1,028 51.89% 

 
 

(19) Councillor Gibson 
 
Over the city there are 44 recognised tenants, residents and community 
association covering 57% HRA housing areas (Housing committee 16th Jan 
2019) Please can these numbers of representative associations and the % of 
HRA properties within the area of benefit be broken down for each of the 
housing panel areas? (East, West, Central and North). 
 
Reply from Councillor Meadows, Chair of the Housing & New Homes 
Committee 

 
Since the data was gathered for Housing & New Homes Committee on 16 
January 2019, it has been updated to account for two associations that are no 
longer running, reducing the total number of recognised associations to 42, 
covering 52% of HRA properties.  The breakdown requested is set out in the 
table below:- 
 

Area and 
number of 
TRAs 

HRA properties 

(inc Seaside Homes 
and HRA temp acc) 

No. falling in 
TRA area 

% in TRA area 

(rounded to whole number) 

Central  18 3,440 2,388 70% 

East         8 2,681 1,692 63% 

North       8 3,851 1,808 47% 

West        8 4,494 1,637 36% 

42 TRAs 14,466 7,525 52% 
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Appendix 
 
Letter to Secretary of State referred to in the Leader of the Council’s response to 
question 9: 
 
 
Rt Hon David Davis MP 
House of Commons,  
London,  
SW1A 0AA 

Date:          
Our Ref:    MW/GR 

 
   
 
 

 
 
Dear Mr Davis, 

NOTICE OF MOTION  
 
Please find enclosed a notice of motion entitled “THE IMPACTS OF BREXIT” which was passed at the 
last meeting of Brighton & Hove City Council on 21 July 2016. 
 
I would be most grateful if you could give these matters your serious consideration and respond to me 
at your earliest convenience. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 

Geoff Raw 
Chief Executive 
 
 
 

NOTICE OF MOTION  

THE IMPACTS OF BREXIT 
 

This council is concerned to ensure the economic, social and environmental wellbeing of the city. In 
furtherance of this the Council will seek to consider (within the limitation of the law): 
 

 Maintaining the protections afforded to Council workers that might otherwise be lost following 
the loss of EU Directives  
 

 Maintaining the environmental protection standards that are currently in place in Brighton & 
Hove as a result of our membership of the EU, especially with regard to air and water quality. 

The Council requests: 

 That the Chief Executive to write to the Government’s new EU unit setting out concerns with 
the local impact of any loss of EU funding in research, higher education, infrastructure and 
community support, the value of free movement of people to Brighton & Hove's economy, as 
well as the impact on workers’ rights and the environment in Brighton and Hove if legal 
obligations and protections under EU law are weakened on leaving the EU 

 That Officer reports be presented to future meetings of the relevant Committees setting out 
the likely impacts of Brexit, and recommendations on appropriate mitigation measures that 
could be taken within areas of each committee's portfolio. 
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Council 
 
31st January 2019 

Agenda Item 68 (1) 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

NM01 – 31.01.19  Status: Proposed amendment 01 

NOTICE OF MOTION 
 

EU CITIZENS AND LOCAL ELECTIONS 
 

CONSERVATIVE GROUP AMENDMENT 
 

That the motion be amended to delete the words as struck through and insert those 
shown in bold italic. 

 

This Council notes the excellent work done by the Electoral Services 
Department to inform all the city’s households of the right of residents to vote.  

This Council requests that the Electoral Registration Officer, in addition to the 
current practice of general household notification, works with the Council’s 
Communication Team to run a campaign informing all residents of the city; 
including potentially underrepresented communities, e.g. including non-UK 
EU citizens, young and black, Asian and minority ethnic residents, of 
their right to both vote and stand in the local election to be held on 2nd May 
this year. 

 
Proposed by:  Councillor Miller         Seconded by: Councillor Wealls 
 
 

Recommendation if carried to read: 

This Council notes the excellent work done by the Electoral Services 
Department to inform all the city’s households of the right of residents to vote.  

This Council requests that the Electoral Registration Officer, in addition to the 
current practice of general household notification, works with the Council’s 
Communication Team to run a campaign informing all residents of the city; 
including potentially underrepresented communities, e.g. non-UK EU, young 
and black, Asian and minority ethnic residents of their right to both vote and 
stand in the local election to be held on 2nd May this year. 
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Council 
 
31st January 2019 

Agenda Item 68(2) 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

NM02 – 31.01.19  Status: Proposed amendment 01 

NOTICE OF MOTION 
 

ENDING VICTIM BLAMING TOGETHER 
 

CONSERVATIVE GROUP AMENDMENT 
 
 

That the motion be amended to delete the words as struck through and insert those 
shown in bold italic. 

 

This council resolves to: 

1. Notes with sadness the delay in signing Show its support  to the VictimFocus 
Charter Pledge and agrees to move forward with cross-party agreement by 
signing up to it, and  

2. Requests officers to bring a report to the Neighbourhoods, Inclusion, Communities 
& Equalities Committee to detail how that pledge can then be fulfilled to challenge 
and reduce victim blaming of people who have experienced trauma, abuse or 
crime in our organisation and  

3. Reassures staff and management teams that the Administration’s inferred 
suggestion that members of staff and management have been engaging in 
widespread victim-blaming is not a widely-held view amongst Opposition 
Councillors. 

Proposed by: Cllr Nemeth    Seconded by: Cllr A Norman 

 
 

Motion if carried to read: 

This council resolves to: 

1. Notes with sadness the delay in signing  the VictimFocus Charter Pledge and 
agrees to move forward with cross-party agreement by signing up to it, and  

2. Requests officers to bring a report to the Neighbourhoods, Inclusion, 
Communities & Equalities Committee to detail how that pledge can then be 
fulfilled; and  

3. Reassures staff and management teams that the Administration’s inferred 
suggestion that members of staff and management have been engaging in 
widespread victim-blaming is not a widely-held view amongst Opposition 
Councillors. 
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Council 
 
31st January 2019 

Agenda Item 68(3) 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

NM03 – 31.01.19  Status: Proposed amendment 01 

 
GOVERNMENT RESOURCES AND WASTE STRATEGY 

 
GREEN GROUP AMENDMENT 

 
 

To amend as shown below in bold italics; 
 

This council resolves: 

(1) To ask the Chief Executive to write to the Secretary of State for the Environment, 
Food and Rural Affairs, requesting that: 

 The target in the strategy for meeting 100% of plastic packaging to be reusable, 
compostable or recyclable from 2025 is brought forward, as the well-known 
issues around non-recyclable plastic need urgent action, alongside concerted 
action to reduce reliance on plastics. 

 Weekly food waste collections for households in all local authority areas is also 
brought forward from the current timescale of 2023, and with sustainable 
sources of funding identified, as this would raise recycling rates by 5% 
nationally,  

 Further information is provided on how the Government intends to 
incentivise weekly recycling collections while reducing general waste, in 
order to increase recycling rates  

(2) That, in the absence of support from the Government this Council requests 
the Environment, Transport & Sustainability Committee to commission a 
report that: 

- Explores the options for re-negotiating the current PFI deal on waste and 
that as part of the report, the Council Administration reaffirms its 
commitment to collecting food waste; 

- explores the options for budgetary resources for a food waste pilot in 
2019/20. 

Proposed by: Cllr Gibson   Seconded by: Cllr Mac Cafferty 

 
 

Motion if carried to read: 

This council resolves: 

(1) To ask the Chief Executive to write to the Secretary of State for the Environment, 
Food and Rural Affairs, requesting that: 

 The target in the strategy for meeting 100% of plastic packaging to be 
reusable, compostable or recyclable from 2025 is brought forward, as the well-
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NM03- 24.10.13  Status: Proposed 

known issues around non-recyclable plastic need urgent action, alongside 
concerted action to reduce reliance on plastics. 

 Weekly food waste collections for households in all local authority areas is 
also brought forward from the current timescale of 2023, and with sustainable 
sources of funding identified, as this would raise recycling rates by 5% 
nationally,  

 Further information is provided on how the Government intends to incentivise 
weekly recycling collections while reducing general waste, in order to increase 
recycling rates  

(2) That, in the absence of support from the Government this Council requests the 
Environment, Transport & Sustainability Committee to commission a report that: 

- Explores the options for re-negotiating the current PFI deal on waste and that 
as part of the report, the Council Administration reaffirms its commitment to 
collecting food waste; 

- explores the options for budgetary resources for a food waste pilot in 2019/20. 
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Council 
 
31st January 2019 

Agenda Item 68 (4) 
 
Brighton & Hove City Council 

 

NM04- 31.01.19  Status: Proposed amendment 

 
 

HOSPITAL FOR HOVE AND PORTSLADE 
 

GREEN GROUP AMENDMENT 
 

To amend as shown below with the text struck through and to insert the wording as shown 
in bold italics; 

 
 

This council requests that the Chief Executive prepares a report to be presented at 
the next meeting of Health & Wellbeing Board, which explores the feasibility of 
providing a GP Hub, Minor Injuries Unit, Cancer Diagnostics Centre and Mental 
Health facilities on the Toads Hole Valley site the Health, Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee seek an update from the CCG on primary and urgent care services 
in Hove and Portslade. 

 
Proposed by: Councillor Sykes  Seconded by: Councillor Page 
 

 
 

Motion to read if carried: 

This council requests that the Health, Overview and Scrutiny Committee seek an 
update from the CCG on primary and urgent care services in Hove and 
Portslade. 
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